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M I N U T E S
SPECIAL SESSION:

The Special Session of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 2:30 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

The Board immediately reconvened into Executive Session in the Central Conference Room to discuss the performance of a public employee.

REGULAR SESSION:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 4:10 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General. 

CONSENT AGENDA:

The Consent Agenda motion for May 2005 was:

Motion 05:21:
A motion was made by Ms. Gidget Terpstra to approve the Minutes, as written, of the Special and Regular Meetings of the Board of Trustees, held on the following dates:


Wednesday, May 11, 2005 – Special Session


Wednesday, May 18, 2005 – Special Session


Wednesday, May 25, 2005 – Regular Meeting

  
The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously.
OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Dr. Norma Goldstein, Dean of Humanities, announced that Professor Shalin Hai-Jew has received her doctorate from Seattle University.  A copy of her dissertation, entitled “Examining the Trust Factor in On Line Instructor-Led College Courses,” will be presented to Dean John Backes for reference in the Library.
TRENDS AND UPDATES:
Welcome to Lake Forest Park

Ms. Rebecca Rhodes, Executive Director of Workforce Programs, welcomed the Board to SCC@LFP, saying it’s a unique facility combining courses for academic credit, a testing center, and extended learning.  She introduced the Lake Forest Park staff, including Ms. Gwen Whiteford, Mr. Keith Edholm, Mr. Kenneth Rosario, Ms. Angie Nickerson, Ms. Sharon Sneddon, Ms. Karla Smith-Jones, Mr. John Bonner and Mr. Mark Hankins.  

Budget Forecast 2005-2006

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, reported on the budget forecast for 2005-2006, beginning with a tally of staff workshops held weekly during Spring Quarter by Administrative Services.   

She then reviewed the forecast budget for the upcoming fiscal year 2005-2006, proceeding with a line by line explanation.    
Tuition collection for 2005-2006 is an estimate based on actual collection plus a five per cent increase.  This estimate, Ms. Brandt emphasized, is only viable if enrollment stays the same from one year to the next and the mix is the same. Shoreline is working on the enrollment and recruitment plans, but she admitted that summer quarter enrollment is light.  

She pointed to the bottom of the document, saying she anticipates Shoreline will have a shortfall of $1,052,000.  Making cuts to meet this deficit is guided by Shoreline’s standard of protecting all full-time employees.  At this point, she has discussed many scenarios with President’s Leadership Team, but there is no one answer.  

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis asked if the Budget Task Force was looking at revenue enhancement ideas.  Ms. Brandt replied that the College is asking for new programs will deliver students.  Before she presented these factors to the Budget Task Force, Ms. Brandt said she wanted to bring the issue to the Board first.  

Vice President Brandt said she would provide a list of current fund balances to the Board at the end of the year. 

ACTION:  APPROVE FACULTY EXCELLENCE RECOMMENDATION:

Dr. Carol Henderson, Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs, introduced this topic by noting that, in compliance with the Federation Agreement, the Board had received a memo prior to this Board meeting with recommendations on the procedures to be used for selecting recipients of the Faculty Excellence Award.  Dr. Henderson circulated the memo to Board members at the meeting, saying $1500 is available this year and she is recommending that the award be given to one individual.  

Motion: 05:23
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky for the Board to approve Dr. Henderson’s recommendation that the 2005 Faculty Excellence Award, in the amount of $1500, be bestowed to one individual of the three who were nominated.  


Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

ACTION:  APPROVE 2005-2006 STUDENT SERVICES AND ACTIVITIES BUDGET:

Director of Student Programs, Mr. Scott Saunders, introduced ASB Treasurer, Mr. Hugh Turnbaugh.  Mr. Saunders and Mr. Turnbaugh jointly presented the proposed 2005-06 Student Services and Activities budget for Board consideration. Significant changes in revenue projections and several budget increases were developed as part of the budgeting process.  These include:

a)  Student Fee Revenue Projections Increased

An increase in student fees was approved by the Board of Trustees at their May meeting upon the recommendation of the College President, the SS&A Budget Committee and Student Government.   Student fee revenue for 2004-05 is projected to increase from the $930,265 collected in 2003-04 (thru May 31) to $1,045,000, based on maintaining the current year’s enrollment.  The increased revenue will allow for existing programs to meet inflationary increases in expenses, and will provide for several other program enhancements detailed below.

b)  Summer Math Learning Center Staffing Addressed

Student Government members place a high value on having a member of the math faculty available to staff the Math Learning Center during summer quarter instruction.  College funds were not available for this purpose last summer or this summer.  An agreement is being completed between Student Government and the administration to resolve this problem.  Under this agreement, $13,483 of the SS&A fee budget would be allocated for hiring hourly learning assistants on campus.  This amount is equivalent to the salary and benefits for a faculty member to staff the Math Learning Center during the summer, and will free up College funds previously paid for hourly learning assistants to pay the faculty salary.

c)  Coaching Stipend Increases Funded

The budget for Intercollegiate and Intramural Sports was increased by $19,450.   The majority of these funds will be used to bring the stipends paid to our intercollegiate coaches to parity with the stipends paid to coaches at other community colleges in the state.  The budget increase will also cover increases in the cost of travel expenses, officiating fees and insurance associated with the intercollegiate sports program.   

d)  Planned Contingency Fund Increased

The Planned Contingency Fund was increased from $105,965 last year to $116,640 this year.  This will provide a cushion if revenues fall short due to a continued decline in enrollment.  The Budget Committee also hopes to have contingency funds available next year to replace several worn out instruments in Music Department and exercise equipment in the Fitness Center.

e)  Club Budgets Grow by $18,318

The budget for Student Activity Groups (student clubs) increased from $74,753 last year to $93,071 next year.  This total includes the baseline operating budgets for clubs ($1,000 per club x 49 active clubs) and the stipends and benefits for their faculty and staff advisors.   The increase is due to a growth in the number of active clubs, and to an increase in the number of club advisors signing contracts for the higher paid levels of stipends.  The current stipend contract requirements and the amounts paid for club advisors are both being reviewed this summer as part of ongoing discussions about stipends covered in the faculty contract.

f)  Campus Phone Outreach Program Discontinued

The Campus Phone Outreach Program is being discontinued in this year’s budget.  The Budget Committee felt that the program had not demonstrated that it had achieved its objectives of making a significant improvement in the retention of first quarter students at Shoreline Community College.

g)  Colbert Lecture Series Budget Increased

The Robert E. Colbert Lecture Series budget was increased by $8,600 to cover the cost of postage for the Artist & Lecture Series flier to be mailed to our district.  This cost was previously paid by the College general fund.

h)  Spindrift Editors’ Hours Increased

The Budget for Spindrift, the College art and literary publication, was increased by $3,833 to allow for some significant increases in the hours allotted for Spindrift editors.  These increases reflect the time actually spent by editors in working to complete the publication of Spindrift.

At the conclusion of the presentation, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis complimented both Mr. Saunders and Mr. Turnbaugh for the quality of their report, which he said was easy to track and summarize.  

Motion 05:24 
Ms. Gidget Terpstra moved that the proposed Student Services and Activities budget for FY2005-06 in the amount of $1,731,000 be approved and that actual cash balances from June 30, 2005 be incorporated into the student contingency budget, and, further, that the Board authorize the College President or the Vice President for Administrative Services to budget and expend such funds consistent with applicable state regulations and/or College policies and procedures and adjust for errors or corrections as needed.

Mr. Dick Stucky seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

ACTION:  APPROVE POLICY 7524, “BOARD RESERVE POLICY:”
Vice President Beverly Brandt provided background information for this item. She reported that has become standard practice in the State of Washington to establish an emergency fund in case budgeted resources do not adequately fund the general operation of the college. The Board of Trustees finds it necessary to establish an account to reserve funds which can be used in case of emergency. 

As with other major decisions of institutional emphasis and direction, authority for determining how and when to authorize expenditures from this account lies with the Board of Trustees.  The Board, based on information from the budget office will determine what kind of emergency warrants using the Board reserve account. 

Motion 05:25:
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis moved that the Board adopt Policy 7524, “Board of Trustees Reserve Account.”

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was given unanimous approval by the Board. 

ACTION:  APPROVE POLICY 5162, “CREDIT FOR PRIOR EXPERIENTIAL LEARNING:
Vice President Carol Henderson provided background information for this item.   She explained that the college has undergone a two-year process of preparation for this new policy, which allows our students to earn credit to document the skills and knowledge they have gained through experiential learning prior to enrollment at Shoreline.  As an open door institution, with access and opportunity for students prominent among our key values, we welcome this new policy as a way to recognize the richness that learners bring with them as they enter the college.  This is particularly true for the many adult learners we serve every year.  We brought in a nationally known consultant to provide professional development opportunities for faculty and administrators, and gathered together a group of interested individuals under the leadership of Dr. Andrea Rye to study best practices in granting credit for prior learning and make recommendations regarding its implementation here at SCC.  The development team has planned and implemented a successful pilot of the new procedures.

The language of this proposed policy document has received extensive review and revision through the Faculty Senate and the Instructional Services Council, in addition to presentations at division meetings, and has been provided for review to both the College Council and the President’s Leadership Team.  It was approved in its current form by a unanimous vote of the Faculty Senate Council, and is now ready for consideration by the Board.
At this time the Board may consider taking action to adopt Policy 5162:  Assessment and Awarding of Credit for Prior Experiential Learning (CPEL).

Motion 05:26:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to adopt Policy 5162, “Assessment and Awarding of Credit for Prior Experiential Learning (CPEL).”

Ms. Gidget Terpstra seconded the motion, which was approved by unanimous vote of the Board. 

REPORT/INFORMATION ITEM:  UPDATE PROCEDURES TO POLICY 5161, “CREDIT BY EXAMINATION:”
Dr. Henderson further explained that, during the review of the proposed policy and procedures around Credit for Prior Experiential Learning, it became clear that revision of the existing procedural guidelines for Policy 5161, Credit by Examination, would be necessary.  The revised procedural guidelines provide a better match and alignment with new procedures created for Policy 5162, Credit for Prior Experiential Learning. These procedures are now being brought before the Board as an information item.  
President Moore added that Dr. Rye had discovered a discrepancy in Policy 5161, so she will be working with Faculty Senate Council to modify the Policy and bring it to the Board for its approval. 

ACTION:  APPROVE ASSOCIATE OF FINE ARTS DEGREE:

Dr. Carol Henderson summarized the purpose of this proposed new Associate in Fine Arts (AFA) degree which will offer multiple opportunities for students. Not only is the AFA degree designed to function as a transfer degree, but it also serves as a terminal degree for many students who do not have a four-year degree as an immediate goal. Some of these students may already have a degree in another field or have goals such as teaching in community art centers or entry-level positions in galleries and museums. 

The proposed AFA degree includes all of the requirements of the Direct Transfer AA degree. Admission with major status into serious Art Programs is almost always based on portfolio assessment, rather than on the basis simply of courses taken.  The Visual Arts AFA program is designed to prepare students for entry into competitive programs nationwide. It focuses on portfolio development as a lifelong preoccupation in all art and design careers, beyond entry into college programs. Having received favorable review by several four-year transfer receiving institutions, Shoreline’s AFA Degree is positioned to serve as a model that highlights transfer opportunities for the serious art student.

The educational pathway for the AFA Degree was reviewed.
Motion 05:27:
A motion was made by Ms. Gidget Tersptra that the Board approve the proposed Associate in Fine Arts Degree.
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion which was given Board approval by acclamation.

REPORT/INFORMATION ITEM:  NEW COLLEGE INVENTORY PROCEDURES, PROCEDURE 8270:

Vice President Beverly Brandt reported that, up to now, Shoreline Community College has had no formal procedure for keeping inventories, and the state auditors have asked that one be created.  Today, as an information item, Procedure 8270, which addresses college inventory, is being presented to the Board. 
SCC is self-insured, so when equipment is obsolete, broken, lost or stolen we must replace it ourselves.  
In addition to appropriate college equipment, any equipment in student government, and all of student programs, which have been purchased by the college should be inventoried.  

The College Council has reviewed and recommended these procedures and the President’s Leadership Team has approved these procedures which are now presented as an information item to the Board of Trustees.  
ACTION:  APPROVE BOARD RESOLUTION NO. 88:
President Moore said she would like to recommend that the Board support Resolution #88.  Board Chair Elsa Welch read the Resolution, which commended the service of 2004-2005 Student Body Association President, Mr. Sean Keller. 
Motion 05:28:
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis moved that the Board of Trustees adopt Resolution No. 88, “Commending Service of Student Body Association President Sean Keller.”

The Board unanimously adopted Resolution No. 88, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson. 

REPORT:  PROJECTED REVENUE SHORTFALL 2006-0226:

This item was combined with Vice President Brandt’s “Trends and Updates” item.

REPORT:  FOUNDATION:
Ms. Kae Peterson, Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, reported that the 2005 Donor Recognition event featured the Legacy Gift from the mother of former Shoreline student Michael Thompson because she “wanted to make sure Michael was never forgotten.”  

From now on, all Foundation-sponsored events on campus will be alcohol-free.  Other entities which sponsor events on campus may serve alcohol with the appropriate permit, but the Foundation has chosen not to pay increased insurance premiums associated with alcohol service. 

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY

Professor Karen Toreson, Faculty Federation President, distributed a letter from Representative Phyllis Kenney which encouraged Shoreline to support the part-time faculty equity match.  The match, which has been permitted by the Legislature, is also supported by Senator Jeanne Kohl-Welles.  Professor Toreson added that whatever the College can do, despite the grim budget situation, it would be appreciated.  
Professor Toreson thanked the Board for approving this year’s Faculty Excellence Award.  She also thanked Professor Tim Payne for his service this past year as Faculty Senate Chair and offered congratulations to incoming Chair, Professor Rachel David.  

For this summer, faculty will be doing some training, traveling and attending conferences.  In September, she herself will participate with other faculty and members of Shoreline’s staff, in interest-based bargaining training.

Twelve faculty mentors have been selected for fall and the Professional Development Officer position was reconfigured for the next academic year.  Professor Pam Dusenberry, who was recommended by the committee, has been selected as the Pro-D Officer.  

Professor Toreson’s personal hope is that climate and funding will get better.  She advocated moving forward and working together on solutions to the way things have been operating.  She asked that communications be improved, saying that knowledge is power and sharing that knowledge is important.  She hopes summer will provide everyone with the opportunity to come back refreshed in the fall, ready to work together on the tough issues Shoreline faces. 
REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Peggy Lytle began her report by noting that many staff members attended this year’s  Classified Staff Social.  She thanked the Puget Sound Automobile Dealers’ Association and the Shoreline Foundation for their sponsorship of this yearly event.  

During the first two weeks in June, four training sessions were conducted regarding the new classified contract, which takes effect in July 2005.  She characterized the contract as a “new type,” a contract which she has never experienced.  She was asked to attend the Governor’s contract signing ceremony, which is scheduled for June 24.  The new contract, she said, has generated staff interest which she hopes will result staff participation in the union.  

Ms. Lytle further said she appreciated that the Legislature funded the COLAs and health benefits in conjunction with the new contract. 

Concluding her remarks, Ms. Lytle said the classified staff will hold a first-ever retreat at the Edmonds Conference Center this July.  In September she will provide a report on this activity.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Sean Keller, said he was touched by and appreciated the Board’s Resolution commending his service to the college.  He then provided a synopsis of what Student Government accomplished this year and where Student Government is headed next year.  

REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT

To begin her report, President Moore introduced Ms. Dorothy Cirelli and Ms. Chris Melton, who were present to provide an update on the work of the Climate Task Force.

Ms. Melton said that, since the last Board meeting, the College had participated in an all-campus meeting on May 27, hosted by the Climate Task Force so members could present survey data.  The Task Force is currently developing a matrix for an action plan which they will present to the Board by the August 1 deadline.  Dr. Moore thanked Ms. Cirelli and Ms. Melton as well as the Climate Task Force members for their continuing commitment to process. 

President Moore continued her report by thanking Ms. Phyllis Harris and Ms. Holly Woodmansee for their data gathering in an effort to make Shoreline’s 98% of target average.  She anticipated reviewing the data in July when more information would be available.  She commended the Deans for their work summer quarter to cut classes with ten or fewer students.  In order to create an enrollment plan, the Instructional Services Council has been restructured under the joint leadership of the Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs, the Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development and the Vice President for Student Services.  The goal is to interface the enrollment and instructional plans with the strategic planning process.  
The Toyota Corp. has signed a Memo of Understanding to contribute $1 million toward the expansion of Shoreline’s Automotive Building.  Funding must also come from the state, but other commitments toward this project are in excess of an additional $2 million.  An architect will be hired and the design phase will begin as funding is received by the college.  Construction of this expansion, according to Vice President Brandt, could begin in July of 2006. 
Dr. Moore, along with Vice President for Student Services, Dr. Zakiya Stewart; Dean for Advising and Counseling, Dr. Yvonne Terrell-Powell; Registrar Ms. Robin Young; Assistant Registrar Ms. Chris Melton; Program Assistant, Mr. Shawn Miller; Director of Communications, Ms. Judy Yu; and Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs Dr. Andrea Rye, attended a co-enrollment signing ceremony hosted by the University of Washington Bothell Campus on June 8.  Once Shoreline students obtain 45 credits, they can begin taking classes at both Shoreline and the UWB, with guaranteed admission to the UWB from Shoreline.  Dr. Moore considers this co-enrollment agreement a prime retention and recruitment tool.  
President Moore also noted selection of Professor Pam Dusenberry as the new Professional Development Officer.  Professor Dusenberry will provide training for the entire campus.  

On June 28, Dr. Moore, who co-chairs the statewide Health Care Personnel Shortage Task Force, will attend its quarterly meeting.  Established by the Legislature to monitor progress in addressing healthcare job shortages, one task of this group is to present findings to the Legislature on an annual basis, including identification of model programs.  
Dr. Moore announced that Shoreline has been granted approval to offer a new certificate program, Dental Business Office Specialist.  She credited Professional-Technical Programs Dean, Ms. Berta Lloyd, as well as Health Care Programs Director, Ms Donna Wilde, and Professors Marianne Baker and Sally Rollman for coordinating Business Tech and Healthcare Occupations to provide this program.  
REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Chair Elsa Welch reported that the Board has completed the President’s annual performance evaluation and has a couple of issues to take up in connection with that.   The first is whether to grant the President a COLA or a salary increase for 2005-2006.

Motion: 05:29
Ms. Gidget Terpstra moved that the President not be granted a COLA or salary increase for 2005-2006. 
The motion was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and approved by unanimous vote of the Board.
Elsa Welch said the second issue is whether the President’s contract should be extended.
 

Motion: 05:30
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board not extend the President’s current contract. 
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion which was approved by unanimous vote of the Board.

 

Motion: 05:31
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson brought a motion calling for a Special  board meeting on July 12 (2005) at 5:00 p.m. to further explore this matter. 
Mr. Dick Stucky seconded the motion which was approved by unanimous vote of the Board.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:45 PM, Chair Welch announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for 45 minutes for the purpose of reviewing the performance of a public employee and would reconvene in public session to adjourn the Regular Meeting.  

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for September 28, 2005 beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:
Chair Welch adjourned the meeting at 8:15 PM.







Signed ___________________________ 








  Elsa Welch, Chair

Attest:  ______________, 2005
___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

